USG Faculty Council Report
March 20, 2009
10am – 2pm

Board of Regents conference room (Atlanta, GA)
Dr. Elizabeth Combier presided over the meeting.

Visitors & speakers:

· Dr.Susan Herbst 

(1) addressed concerns about merger of two-year schools and technical schools, about HBCUs and nearby mainstream university. She stated that the Board of Regents needs to do a better job of articulating the importance of the 2-year schools and HBCUs. Neither of these discussions were initiated by the BOR.
(2) Core revision has been slowed down because of the economy (the first idea to “explode” the former core has been set aside). Faculty members are encouraged to read the document and post their comments on the blog. The most vocal faculty have been those specializing in education, nursing and music.

(3) She also addressed the “cuts” in university budgets, as to whether they were “permanent.”  The cuts may be permanent but not the choices. When resources rise again, choices can be reviewed. Again, she reiterated that BOR needs to articulate the impact that low funds can have on quality in education. The stimulus package offers only tentative help; when the funds dissipate, so will the funded programs.

(4) The BOR is not pursuing furloughs.

· Dr. Linda Noble informed the group that the Faculty Development workshops can be viewed on-line if a faculty member was unable to attend. An April workshop is upcoming.

· Another BOR official stated that the mini-core used in technical colleges would be expanded to ease the transition from technical colleges to 2-year or 4-year institutions. Only COC-accredited technical schools could participate. He has set no time-frame but wants to be expedient.
Council Business:

Before the break-out sessions, some discussion focused around the scope of the council. Out of 35 USG institutions, 21 have endorsed the revised by-laws. This discussion was picked up later at the end of the conference.

Breakout sessions involved (1) the merger of 2-year schools and technical colleges, led by Dr. Beth Jensen, who relayed the current legislation action of this proposition. Their discussion focused on the report “Tough Choices for Tough Times.”  
The other session, led by Dr. William Vencill (which I attended) focused on the two retirement systems: TRS and ORP. Using a power-point, he outlined the elements of each plan. Two bills considered by state legislation which are identical in nature —both request a one-time opportunity for faculty to switch from ORP to TRS (or vice versa, though most would do the former). However, he had no information about the effect and timetable of the switch.
Both groups rejoined to exchange reports of their discussions. Dr. Vencill summarized his session and Dr. Beth Jensen listed the problems with the “Tough Times” report:

· There was no sizeable representation of the 2-year colleges but plenty of the side of the technical colleges

· There were formerly two options before the report (to dismantle the 2-year structure or work with seamless transition between the two institions). When the report appeared, one option was left—to dismantle

· There were no minutes of committee meetings before the draft.

· Individuals behaved as if the articulation agreements were a “unique” idea.

Dr. Jensen then stressed that the missions of the two types of institutions were different and offered the example of Kentucky system negatively impacted by a similar merging plan. She also stated that such a merger would ultimately affect 4-year schools due to credit-hour calculation and policy changes.

The USG Faculty Couoncil then turned its attention to Dr. Hugh Hudson, who elaborated on the legislative process involving the two retirement plans. He encouraged faculty to call (which count more than emails).  The bills are House Bill 740 (Bob Smith, 113th) and Senate Bill 257 (Senator Balfour, 8th).
The final conversation regarded the institutions who had not endorsed the by-laws. Dr. Susan Herbst, before leaving the meeting, implied that the BOR encouraged full participation by all institutions. Acceptance by the BOR is important to gain acceptance by the BOR and to build a venue on the BOR website. About three of the institutions had representatives in this meeting and planned to garner support upon their return. The attendees also explained that the initial by-laws seemed too intrusive, unlike the current ones. Some talk included an extra statement that the by-laws should not supersed the individual faculty governance principles. Possibilities for full endorsement could be established by phone calls to the institution’s faculty governance official or VPAA.(for institutions without a faculty senate). Dr. Combier also requested ideas for the next council meeting (one person suggested “salary equity”). She asked them to be sent by email.
Action 

The participants voted to recommend that 
(1) two-year colleges should not be merged with technical colleges and

(2) legislative action on retirement options should be encouraged.

However, after the vote, a few representatives asked for delay and an opportunity to talk to the faculty senate at their institutions. Then, electronic votes (aye or nay) will be sent to the USGFC listserve. 

It was agreed that the USG Faculty Council should have an agenda before the USGFC meeting to provide such opportunities for consultation with the individual senates. Also, the attendees agreed upon one meeting per semester, in the fall and then in the spring around spring break.
This report has been composed of the notes I took during the meeting. Official minutes from Dr. Elizabeth Combier will be forwarded to you soon.

Respectfully submitted,

Rose M. Metts, Vice Chair of the Faculty Senate
